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THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 

SPECIAL MEETING
MARCH 4, 2019
MINUTES
The Martin County Council convened in special session Monday, March 4, 2019 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Councilmen present were C. Richard Summers, Randy L. Wininger, James A. Stiles, J. Keith Gibson, Warren Albright, Councilwomen Barbara McFeaters and Sheri Bowling. Also attending were Auditor Bobbie Abel, Kim Showalter, Kathy Collins, Director Community Corrections, Sheriff Travis Roush, Chief Deputy Joshua Greene, Aureola Wright, Martin County Prosecutor, Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance, Dan Gregory, Commissioner, Laura Albertson, Director Solid Waste.
President Summers called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00pm.
The minutes from the special meeting held February 4, 2019 were approved by a motion made by Councilwoman McFeaters and seconded by Councilman Gibson. All were in favor and the motion passed.
Tim Kinder, Executive Director, Martin County Alliance, provided  example documentation regarding the next step in the Certification process in becoming a Broadband Ready Community. Director Kinder would like Martin County to join with the Town of Shoals, City of Loogootee and the Town of Crane in a joint effort in becoming a Broadband Ready Community.  Governor Holcomb has set aside One hundred million dollars in Next Level Funding Connections to help equalize rural communities and big cities in the accessibility of broadband.  Becoming a Broadband Ready Community provides no guarantees that Martin County would qualify for help in funding the project but it doesn’t cost the County anything to show that Martin County is indeed ready.    
Aureola Wright, Prosecutor, Martin County, submitted documentation about the Martin County Criminal Caseload from 2014 through 2017.  It shows that the Criminal Caseload went from 852 in 2014 to 1326 cases in 2017.  The figures provided are from the State of Indiana Supreme Court System.  The Prosecutor’s office is currently working on a back log of cases from 2016 along with the current cases.  Based on the number of cases Prosecutor Wright asked the Council if they would consider hiring a full time Attorney to help cover the caseload.  The cost of hiring an attorney would be approximately fifty to seventy five thousand in wages.  Councilmen Wininger and Albright asked if it would be possible to hire someone via a contract and Prosecutor Wright stated yes it could be a possibility. Director Collins stated that she has a client who has been waiting for a long period of time for finalization of a case due in part to a back log of cases. The Council advised Prosecutor Wright to proceed with reaching out to potential candidates to see what the salary potential might be.   
Travis Roush, Sheriff, Martin County, advised the Council that Morgan Stanley who maintains the Police Pension Fund will no longer provide their services to Martin County. The Sheriff’s Department is too small of an account for Morgan Stanley to proceed servicing.  The contract will expire March 29, 2019.  The Sheriff Department Merit Board has elected German American Bank to handle the Police Pension Fund.  Sheriff Roush requested the Councils permission to change the Trustee of the Police Pension to German American Bank.  A motion to change trustees to German American Bank was made by Councilman Albright with a second by Councilman Wininger. All were in favor and the motion passed.   Auditor Abel will follow up with a resolution to be signed at the next Council Meeting. 
Sheriff Roush presented a list of vehicles used by the Sheriff’s Department.  Sheriff Roush along with Chief Deputy Green have analyzed the cost benefit of updating the current carpool.  Sheriff Roush currently drives a 2007 Ford Crown Victoria with 126,500 miles and Deputy Gibson is operating a 2013 Chevy Impalla with 113,500 miles on it.  The two vehicles could potentially become pool vehicles to be used by Reserve Deputies and utilized as transport vehicles.  There are six vehicles with high trade in value which would significantly lower the cost of purchasing new vehicles.  A discussion proceeded regarding the pros and cons of moving forward and the versatility of operating trucks versus the cars which are currently being utilized. Sheriff Roush and Chief Deputy Green are asking the Council to consider the proposal and will bring it to the table again in the future.  The approximate cost for upgrading six and two outright would be $115,946.30. Councilman Albright asked about spreading out the trade in to some this year and some next year. There is a potential for increased cost if they were to wait until next year to trade in a portion of the vehicles. It could potentially be $7,000.00 per vehicle as the model is changing which in turn will increase the cost and the trade in values could go down based on mileage.  The discussion was tabled for a future meeting.
Laura Albertson, Director, Martin County Solid Waste, informed the Council that she has retired from Martin County Solid Waste and has become a contracted employee.  Director Albertson advised the Council that she and the Solid Waste Board are requesting that Martin County Solid Waste be added to the property tax distribution.  This request is being made due to the fact that the cost of plastic and cardboard are down.  Cardboard used to bring in $180 dollars per ton and currently is $60 per ton.  If the Council grants approval it will need to be made at the next Council meeting in order for Solid Waste to qualify for the funding in 2020. 
Councilman Stiles is formally requesting that a joint Executive Session be scheduled.

Bobbie Abel, Auditor, asked the Council to consider forming a Salary and Wage Committee to make a determination on potential wages before going into Budget Hearings.  She stated that comparisons could be made of similar sized counties, see where Martin County stands compared to other counties comparable in size and potentially come up with a plan, over time, where Martin County employees could be paid similarly to like sized Counties.  Currently Daviess County has a salary and wage committee and Abel advised that they have 3 Council members on the Committee. A brief discussion followed on who could potentially be on the Committee. No decisions were made regarding the issue.  Director Collins asked what year the Job Descriptions were compiled and why were they done.  Auditor Abel stated that there were multiple reasons. The Job description project started in 2016 and completed in 2017. Job descriptions could be used as a tool when hiring a new employee.  The new employee would know going in what their job expectations were and could be used when expectations were not being met. Director Collins stated she thought they were for determining which category employees fell under the exempt or nonexempt status; which is also true.  At that time there was a potential that wages would be effected based on exempt vs. nonexempt status which was going to be mandated by the Fair Labor Standards Act and the changing of qualifications.  The changes did not take place. 
Important Dates:

 Next Safety Meeting Wednesday, March 13, 2019 at 9:00 am.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:49 pm with a motion made by Councilman Gibson and seconded by Councilwoman McFeaters.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   The next Regular Session Council meeting will be held Monday, April 1, 2019 at 6:00 pm.
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